Using a public health approach to address the incarceration crisis

Madeleine Solan and Charles J. Homer

Madeleine Solan is Social Science Analyst and Charles J. Homer is Deputy Assistant Secretary at the Office of Human Services Policy, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

Incarceration as a public health crisis

Over the past four decades, the rate of incarceration in the United States has quadrupled.¹ With 2.2 million people currently incarcerated and 4 million people under probation or parole, the rate of incarceration in the United States is far beyond the rate of almost every other country, including countries like China, Russia, and Iran.² The rates of incarceration are disproportionately high in communities of color, especially among African American men, who are twice as likely as Hispanic men and six times more likely than white men to be admitted to prison during their lifetime.³ Evidence across a broad array of disciplines convincingly demonstrates that the incarceration rate has exacted a toll on those individuals who are incarcerated, their families (including their children), and their communities.

Incarceration and poverty. As this issue of Focus demonstrates, poverty is both a contributing factor and a consequence of incarceration. Having a criminal record limits employment and educational opportunities while simultaneously limiting access to safety net programs.4 Research shows that serving time in prison reduces hourly wages for men by approximately 11 percent, annual employment by 9 weeks, and annual earnings by 40 percent.⁵ Incarceration also contributes to family poverty; over half of incarcerated parents report being the primary source of financial support to their children prior to their incarceration.⁶ Research also shows that even after accounting for material hardships occurring before imprisonment, paternal incarceration strongly increases material hardships for the incarcerated father's family, defined as experiencing things like having the electricity turned off or not having enough money to make rent.7

Incarceration and health. Incarcerated individuals have disproportionately high rates of chronic conditions and infectious disease.⁸ Twenty-one percent of prisoners and 14 percent of jail inmates report ever having an infectious disease, including tuberculosis, hepatitis B and C, and other sexually transmitted diseases, compared with 4.8 percent

of the general population. Most incarcerated individuals will eventually return to the community, making access to quality health care post-release a key public health issue. There are also disproportionately high rates of mental illness and substance use disorders among jail inmates and state and federal prisoners. Forty-nine percent of state prisoners, 40 percent of federal prisoners, and 60 percent of jail inmates report symptoms of a mental health disorder, compared to roughly 25 percent of the adult general population ages 18 to 64. Sixty-nine percent of state prisoners and 64 percent of federal prisoners report regular drug use. Sixty-nine percent of federal prisoners report regular drug use.

Incarceration and community well-being. The rise of incarceration rates has not been evenly distributed, with certain communities facing greater numbers of absent working-age men. For example, the Justice Mapping Center found that in Wichita, Kansas, one quarter of all people on probation or parole live in only 8 percent of the city's neighborhoods.¹⁴ These high rates influence community health. Recent estimates indicate that 7 percent of all U.S. children have ever had a parent who lived with them go to jail or prison.¹⁵ Even when controlling for demographic, socioeconomic, and familial characteristics, parental incarceration is independently linked to a number of poor health outcomes for children, including learning disabilities, behavioral or conduct problems, and developmental delays.¹⁶ For mothers, having a child's father incarcerated is linked with mental health problems, including an increased risk of a major depressive episode, and a higher level of life dissatisfaction.17

The public health approach to addressing the harmful effects of incarceration

Addressing the scope and depth of harm that high incarceration rates impose on society requires a concerted strategic approach that addresses the full spectrum of causes and consequences of the incarceration crisis. Public health provides a useful frame in shaping this strategic approach, particularly in its conceptualization of primary, secondary, and tertiary prevention. Primary prevention entails actions to prevent a condition or disease from occurring (for example, a low sodium diet to prevent high blood pressure). Secondary prevention includes interventions that occur after the onset of a condition to mitigate its impact (for example, treating high blood pressure to prevent a stroke). Tertiary prevention encompasses rehabilitation effort, after a disease or condition has run its course to enable the individual to return to the greatest possible function (e.g., physical therapy to restore function after a stroke occurs). A comprehensive

Focus Vol. 32, No. 2, Fall/Winter 2015–16

approach to address the harms of incarceration must include all three elements and, indeed, this frame is evident in the current Administration's efforts to tackle this issue. Although a detailed review of Administration activities and proposals is beyond the scope of this commentary, below we include a number of examples of Administration policies and programs, Congressional initiatives, and other examples from the field that illustrate how such a framing can help ensure a comprehensive response.

Primary prevention: Avoiding initial justice system involvement

Reduce conditions of poverty, disadvantage, and harm. Given the damaging effects justice system involvement can have on individuals, families, and communities, the primary goal should be prevention of initial criminal justice system involvement whenever possible.

The risk of incarceration is much higher in low-income communities and communities of color.¹⁸ Pre-incarceration income is 41 percent less for individuals who are incarcerated compared to individuals who have never been incarcerated but are of a similar age, even when controlling for the overrepresentation of individuals of color in the justice system.¹⁹ Addressing these conditions of poverty has been a central focus of Administration efforts. Efforts include dramatic expansion and strengthening of early childhood education (Head Start and pre-kindergarten) and child care; education reform resulting in substantial increases in high school graduation rates; joint Department of Education and Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) policy guidance to reduce exclusion of at-risk children from preschool and K-12 education, linked to the broader "My Brother's Keeper" initiative; expansion of public benefits such as the Earned Income Tax Credit, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program or SNAP, formerly known as food stamps, and school food programs; and the establishment of a series of "place-based" initiatives (Strong Cities, Strong Communities; Promise Neighborhoods; Promise Zones; and others) to bring coordinated federal engagement, expertise, and resources to address the needs of communities of concentrated poverty.

Increase access to behavioral health and substance abuse services. The Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008 and the Affordable Care Act require group health plans, health insurance issuers, and individual health insurance plans to ensure that financial requirements (such as co-pays and deductibles) and treatment limitations (such as visit limits) are no more restrictive than the requirements and limitations applied to medical and surgical benefits, thereby improving the coverage of behavioral health treatment. Building on substantial investments throughout the Administration, the President's fiscal year 2017 budget includes a total of \$530 million for programs that expand access to behavioral health services by expanding service and workforce capacity and engaging individuals with serious mental illness in care.²⁰ Improving access to

behavioral health care can improve reentry outcomes, and may also prevent initial justice system contact.

Support problem-solving courts and other diversion strategies. Once a crime has occurred, alternative approaches exist to minimize the use of incarceration. Problem-solving courts, or courts that seek to address the underlying chronic behaviors of criminal defendants, offer promising strategies to divert individuals away from incarceration and toward needed behavioral health interventions. Drug courts integrate alcohol and other drug treatment services with justice system processing for nonviolent offenses, which supports early identification and placement in treatment as another alternative.²¹ Mental health courts similarly offer an opportunity for early identification and intervention for mental illnesses and emphasize access to appropriate treatment over incarceration.²²

Use evidence-based probation and parole practices. Smart probation and parole strategies can also be used to divert people away from incarceration. For example, the Project HOPE program in Hawaii uses drug testing and swift, certain sanctions to alter behavior while mandating treatment for those who need it. Probationers in Project HOPE have been found to be 55 percent less likely to be arrested for a new crime and 72 percent less likely to use drugs than those who don't participate.²³

Use more nuanced sentencing strategies. The Sentencing Reform Act of 1984 revised the criminal code and established the U.S. Sentencing Commission, which introduced mandatory minimum sentences for various crimes and eliminated the possibility of parole in some cases, causing an almost immediate increase in the prison population. Much has been done to revise these policy decisions. In 2010, the U.S. Congress passed the Fair Sentencing Act to reduce the sentencing disparity between possession of crack cocaine and powder cocaine. In 2014, the U.S. Sentencing Commission announced a reduction of the potential punishment for future drug offenders and then made that change retroactive, making thousands of prisoners eligible for early release.²⁴ In a separate effort, the Administration has commuted the sentences of 184 individuals as part of an initiative to grant clemency to certain nonviolent drug offenders in federal prison, many of whom would have received a substantially lower sentence if convicted of the same offense today.²⁵ Revising sentencing guidelines and overturning mandatory minimums will go a long way to ensuring that incarceration, with its associated costs, is employed prudently.

Seconary prevention: Providing evidence-based supports during incarceration to prepare for reentry

Encourage family strengthening policies and programs. Families often provide the needed housing, financial, and social support required for successful reentry, making strong family ties a predictive factor of successful reentry.²⁶ However, during incarceration, family members struggle

to navigate and maintain relationships when prisons are located far away from communities and the costs of visiting, phone calls, and other communication can be prohibitively expensive.²⁷ Family-friendly visitation policies and programs to support positive family communication and interaction can help strengthen family ties and potentially improve recidivism rates. Video visiting offers a low-cost, high-impact way to supplement in-person visitation. The Federal Communication Commission's recent caps on the cost of calls from prison also have the potential to improve family relationships as they are implemented and enforced.²⁸ Further research, such as the work described by Julie Poehlmann-Tynan in this issue, is needed to clarify what types of visits and contacts are most helpful for both the incarcerated individual and his or her family.

Expand parenting education. Many incarcerated individuals are able to use the time spent in prison to identify the mistakes they may have made, and qualitative research indicates that many incarcerated parents are eager to help their children avoid the same mistakes but struggle with how they can share these lessons when their credibility as a parent has been tarnished.²⁹ Evidence-based parenting programs such as Inside Out Dad or Parenting Inside Out offer needed strategies to incarcerated parents who struggle to maintain or revive relationships with their children.³⁰ Parenting education is often reserved for individuals who are close to release; however, offering these parenting strategies closer to entry may help to avoid broken ties that would later need to be rekindled. The Charles Colson Task Force, a bipartisan blue ribbon task force created by Congress, has recommended that the Federal Bureau of Prisons develop greater opportunities for family engagement, including expanding visitation programs and establishing a centralized visitation and family affairs office to provide a coordinated approach to supporting families.31

Prevent accumulation of child support debt. Individuals who enter prison with a child support order can leave prison with \$15,000 to \$30,000 in child support debt.³² This debt can be a significant barrier to reentry by interfering with criminal record expungements, receipt of public benefits, obtaining housing, and getting access to credit.³³ Helping incarcerated parents apply for and modify their child support orders early in their justice system involvement will help reduce the accumulation of debt. Such an approach has been adopted by many states, and is incorporated in a proposed rule from the Administration that, if implemented, would prohibit states from treating incarceration as "voluntary unemployment," which effectively prevents incarcerated parents from applying for a modification to their orders.

Offer practical employment and education opportunities during incarceration. Employment opportunities offered during incarceration should build knowledge and skills in industries that are accessible to individuals with a criminal record. Increasing access to high-quality education programs has also proven to be a recidivism-reduction strategy. One recent study from the RAND Corporation found that

individuals who participated in correctional education were 43 percent less likely to return to prison than those who did not.³⁴ This past July, the U.S. Department of Education launched a Pell Pilot Program, to test new models to allow incarcerated Americans to receive Pell Grants and pursue postsecondary education.³⁵ The President's fiscal year 2017 budget includes a proposal to reinstate the Pell eligibility of incarcerated students.³⁶

Expand and encourage substance use and mental health treatment. Risk-reduction programming offered within prisons is an important avenue for setting incarcerated individuals up for success upon release. The Colson Task Force also recommends expanding eligibility for drug programs. The task force asks the Federal Bureau of Prisons to expand its intensive Residential Drug Abuse Program by allowing high- and medium-risk individuals to participate and offering time-off sentence incentives for completing the program.³⁷

Tertiary prevention: Addressing collateral consequences post-release

Remove barriers to employment for individuals with criminal records. Finding stable employment is one of the most significant challenges to overcome post release, a challenge made more difficult by criminal background checks and licensing restrictions. State and local "Ban the Box" initiatives have made significant headway in allowing formerly incarcerated individuals an equal chance at employment.³⁸ By preventing employers from having a box indicating a criminal record on the initial application and screening out all those required to check the box, employers are encouraged to meet with and evaluate candidates on a more personal level. Encouraging expungement of records is another promising strategy. The Department of Labor and the Department of Justice are working together to establish a National Clean Slate Clearinghouse to provide technical assistance to local legal aid programs, public defender offices, and reentry service providers to build capacity for legal services needed to help with record-cleaning, expungement, and related civil legal services.

Consider changes to state and local laws to improve access to safety net programs. Many states have taken action to overturn or reduce the lifetime ban on Temporary Assistance for Needy Families and SNAP benefits for individuals with felony drug convictions, allowing more individuals access to these supports during the difficult reentry period.³⁹ The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development has issued guidance instructing public housing authorities that arrest records may not be the basis for denying admission, terminating assistance, or evicting tenants.⁴⁰ States can also consider provisions allowing for geriatric release for elderly inmates in poor health.

Improve the continuity of health care upon release by connecting individuals to affordable health care coverage and services. Under the Affordable Care Act's Medicaid expansion, adults with incomes under 138 percent of the Federal Poverty Level are now eligible for Medicaid in the states that have adopted the Medicaid expansion. Since incarcerated individuals have their Medicaid coverage suspended or terminated during incarceration (because correctional facilities are directly responsible for the provision of health services), special effort must be taken to connect individuals to health care coverage post-release. The Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation at HHS currently has several studies underway to examine how improved access to health care may affect recidivism outcomes. One such study, "Evaluating Early Access to Medicaid as a Reentry Strategy," conducted in partnership with the National Institute of Corrections, will work with correctional and Medicaid authorities to design a process to assist soon-to-be-released incarcerated individuals with their Medicaid applications. The study will track outcomes, including use of health care services, employment, and recidivism outcomes, post-release.

Conclusion

The articles in this issue of *Focus* summarize research that demonstrates how incarceration affects not only those who are imprisoned, but also their families and their communities. A comprehensive public health approach that both focuses on the underlying causes of incarceration and addresses the factors that contribute to cycles of incarceration and recidivism is necessary in order to fully address the challenges presented.

- ¹⁰T. Hammett, "HIV/AIDS and Other Infectious Diseases Among Correctional Inmates: Transmission, Burden, and Appropriate Response," *American Journal of Public Health* 96 (2006): 974–978.
- ¹¹D. James and L. Glaze, *Mental Health Problems of Prison and Jail Immates*, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report NCJ 213600, U.S. Department of Justice, September 2006.
- ¹²D. James and L. Glaze, *Mental Health Problems of Prison and Jail Immates*; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMSHA), Analysis of the National Survey of Drug Use and Health, Adults aged 18 to 64 who had Any Behavioral Health Disorder in the Past Year, United States, 2010–2014 combined, US Department of Health and Human Services, 2015.
- ¹³C. Mumola and J. Karberg, *Drug Use and Dependence, State and Federal Prisoners*, 2004, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report NCJ 213530, U.S. Department of Justice, October 2006.
- ¹⁴Justice Mapping Center, "Justice Mapping Center Launches First National Atlas of Criminal Justice Data," Brooklyn, New York: Justice Mapping Center. October 5, 2010. Available at http://www.justicemapping.org/archive/category/news/.
- ¹⁵D. Murphey and P. Cooper, *Parents Behind Bars: What Happens to Their Children?* Child Trends, October 2015.
- ¹⁶K. Turney, "Stress Proliferation across Generations? Examining the Relationship between Parental Incarceration and Childhood Health," *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* 55 (September 2014): 302–318.
- ¹⁷C. Wildeman, J. Schnittker, and K. Turney, "Despair by Association? The Mental Health of Mothers with Children by Recently Incarcerated Fathers," *American Sociological Review* 77 (April 2012): 218–248.
- ¹⁸B. Pettit and B. Western, "Mass Imprisonment and the Life Course: Race and Class Inequality in U.S. Incarceration," *American Sociological Review* 69 (April 2004): 151–169.
- ¹⁹B. Rabuy and D. Kapf, *Prisons of Poverty: Uncovering the Pre-Incarceration Incomes of the Imprisoned*, The Prison Policy Initiative, July 2015.
- ²⁰President's HHS FY 2017 Budget Factsheet. Available from http://www.hhs.gov/about/budget/fy2017/budget-factsheet/index.html#
- ²¹P. Casey and D. Rottman, "Problem-Solving Courts: Models and Trends," *The Justice System Journal* 26, No. 1 (2005): 35–56.

- ²³A. Hawken and M. Kleiman, *Managing Drug Involved Probationers with Swift and Certain Sanctions: Evaluating Hawaii's HOPE*, U.S. Department of Justice. Award Number: 2007-IJ-CX-0033, December 2009.
- ²⁴S. Horwitz. "Justice Department Set to Free 6,000 prisoners, Largest One-Time Release," *The Washington Post*, October 6, 2015. Available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/justice-department-about-to-free-6000-prisoners-largest-one-time-release/2015/10/06/961f4c9a-6ba2-11e5-aa5b-f78a98956699_story.html.
- ²⁵S. Horwitz. "President Obama Commutes Sentences of 95 Federal Drug Offenders," *The Washington Post*, December 18, 2015. Available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/president-obama-commutes-sentences-of-about-100-drug-offenders/2015/12/18/9b62c91c-a5a3-11e5-9c4e-be37f66848bb_story.html
- ²⁶J. Cobbina, B. Huebner, and M. Berg, "Men, Women, and Postrelease Offending: An Examination of the Nature of the Link Between Relational Ties and Recidivism," *Crime and Delinquency* 58 (May 2012): 331–361.
- ²⁷T. McKay, C. Lindquist, and A. Bir, Five Years Later: Final Implementation Lessons from the Evaluation of Responsible Fatherhood, Marriage, and Family Strengthening Grants for Incarcerated and Reentering Fathers and their Partners, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, May 2013. Available at https://aspe.hhs.gov/legacy-page/evaluation-marriage-and-family-strengthening-grants-incarcerated-and-reentering-fathers-and-their-partners-project-page-180756

¹J. Travis, B. Western, and S. Redburn, eds., *The Growth of Incarceration in the United States: Exploring Causes and Consequences*. (Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2014) doi: 10.17226/18613.

²D. Kaeble, L. Glaze, A. Tsoutis, and T. Minton, *Correctional Populations in the United States, 2014*, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report NCJ 249513, U.S. Department of Justice, December 2015; R. Walmsley, *World Prison Brief*, London: Institute for Criminal Policy Research, 2015. Available at http://www.prisonstudies.org/world-prison-brief

³T. Boncza, *Prevalence of Imprisonment in the U.S. Population, 1974–2001*, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report NCJ 197976, U.S. Department of Justice, August 2003.

⁴The Pew Charitable Trusts, *Collateral Costs: Incarceration's Effect on Economic Mobility*, Washington, DC: The Pew Charitable Trusts, 2010.

⁵The Pew Charitable Trusts, Collateral Costs.

⁶L. Glaze and L. Maruschak, *Parents in Prison and Their Minor Children*, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report NCJ 222984, U.S. Department of Justice, August 2008.

⁷O. Schwartz-Soicher, A. Geller, and I. Garfinkel, "The Effect of Paternal Incarceration on Material Hardship," Social Service Review 85 (2014): 447–473.

⁸L. Maruschak, M. Bersofsky, and J. Unangst, *Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Inmates*, Bureau of Justice Statistics Special Report NCJ 248491, U.S. Department of Justice, February 2015.

⁹L. Maruschak et al., Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Innates.

²²Casey and Rottman, "Problem-Solving Courts."

- ²⁸Federal Communications Commission, "FCC Takes Next Big Steps in Reducing Inmate Calling Rates," news release, October 22, 2015. Available at https://www.fcc.gov/document/fcc-takes-next-big-steps-reducing-inmate-calling-rates
- ²⁹R. Turner and J. Peck, "Long-Distance Dads: Restoring Incarcerated Fathers to Their Children," *Corrections Today* 64, No. 2 (April 2002): 72–75.
- ³⁰For evaluation evidence, please see the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration's National Directory of Evidence-Based Programs and Practices on Parenting from Prison, available at http://www.samhsa.gov/data/evidence-based-programs-nrepp
- ³¹Charles Colson Task Force on Federal Corrections, Transforming Prisons, Restoring Lives: Final Recommendations, January 2016. Available at http://colsontaskforce.org/cctf-final-recommendations/
- ³²J. Pearson, *Building Debt While Doing Time: Child Support and Incarceration*, The Council of State Governments Justice Center, Lexington, KY, March 9, 2004.
- ³³A. Bannon, M. Nagrecha, and R. Diller, *Criminal Justice Debt: A Barrier to Reentry*, The Brennan Center for Justice at New York University School of Law, 2010. Available at https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/10/2010-Brennan-Center-CJ-Debt-Barrier-to-Reentry.pdf
- ³⁴L. Davis, R. Bozick, J. Steele, J. Saunders, and J. Miles, *Evaluating the Effectiveness of Correctional Education: A Meta-Analysis of Programs That Provide Education to Incarcerated Adults*, The RAND Corporation, 2013.
- ³⁵U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Department of Education Launches Second Chance Pell Pilot Program for Incarcerated Individuals," press release, July 31, 2015. Available at http://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-department-education-launches-second-chance-pell-pilot-program-incarcerated-individuals
- ³⁶White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Fact Sheet: The President's Fiscal Year 2017 Budget: Overview," February 9, 2016. Available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/02/09/fact-sheet-presidents-fiscal-year-2017-budget-overview
- ³⁷Colson Task Force on Federal Corrections, *Transforming Prisons*, *Restoring Lives*.
- ³⁸Twenty-one states (including CA, NY, NJ, RI, VA, and WI) and over 100 cities and counties have adopted "ban the box" laws, which require employers to consider a job candidate's qualifications first before knowing whether they have a criminal record. Seven of these states have also removed the conviction history question on job applications for private employers. To learn more, please see http://www.nelp.org/publication/ban-the-box-fair-chance-hiring-state-and-local-guide/
- ³⁹L. Mohan and E. Lower-Basch, "No More Double Punishments: Lifting the Lifetime Ban on Basic Human Needs Help for People with a Prior Drug Felony Conviction," CLASP, September 2014. Available at http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Safety-Net-Felony-Ban-FINAL.pdf
- ⁴⁰U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Office of Public and Indian Housing, Notice PIH 2015-19. Available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=PIH2015-19.pdf.